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     FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES
MINUTES of the Wrockwardine Wood & Trench Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 12th January 2016 at the Parish Council Centre, Church Road, Wrockwardine Wood at 7pm.

PRESENT:
Cllr’s. K. Hanmer – Chair, Mrs. S.A. Watkins – Vice Chair, L.T. Brayne, D. Plant, Mrs. S.  Reynolds, S. Reynolds, C.F. Smith, Miss. H. Smith and K. Watkins.
IN ATTENDANCE: Alan Olver & Talia Ellis (Maninplace), Christine Turner (Stay Project)


          Dave Hanley (Telford & Wrekin Council).  PCSO R. Harrison




          Seven Members of the public.
16/2773  Apologies 
It was RESOLVED to accept apologies from Cllr. M. Hanmer (work) and Cllr. John Thompson (illness). 
16/2774 Disclosable Pecuniary Interest  No declarations were made.
16/2775 To receive Alan Olver and Talia Ellis from Maninplace
Mr. Olver said that he is the Chief Executive Officer of Maninplace and Talia Ellis is the Manager of the Plough Road and Smithy Row sites.  Mr. Olver said that this is the 10th year that Maninplace have been a registered charity and they provide accommodation for the homeless on a non-statutory basis as the government are under no obligation to house homeless people.  There are 6 bed places at Plough Road and 16 at Smithy Row.  Residents of Smithy Row are able to live there for any length of time they choose.  They have single rooms with ensuite, kitchen, dining room and living room.  The Night Inn offers 6 bed emergency accommodation and tonight 4 people presented to the local authority as being homeless.  Mr. Olver said that Maninplace is the only provider for homeless people in the Borough.  The Night Inn is open from 4.30pm – 10.30am the next day and clients are referred to an agency who look at the issues that have made them homeless.  Four members of staff at the Night Inn work from 4pm – 1am and then a night patrol takes over and regularly visits the site  until 7am.
Mr. Olver said that during December, January and February there is a potential for people to die on the streets so they have their Bleakmidwinter programme which brings people in and staff stay later and also have the support of the night patrol.  Maninplace do not advertise where they accommodate people as the objective is for them to live within the community.  Mr. Olver said that if we have any problems Talia is always there to listen and he can also be contacted at any time and would be willing to come out to deal with any issues.

A resident said that she is speaking on behalf of a resident who cannot attend tonight because of illness but he is very concerned that people from Smithy Row are congregating outside his mothers property which is preventing her going out at night.  The resident has also suffered damage to his property.  Mr. Olver said that he would be happy to talk directly to the resident and will leave his contact number.  Mr. Olver said that they do have CCTV on their property and monitor people’s comings and goings.
A resident suggested that they may congregate outside to smoke and Mr. Olver said that they are encouraged to smoke in the rear garden and promised to look into this.

There were no further questions and the Chair thanked Mr. Olver and Miss. Ellis for attending our meeting.

16/2776 To receive Christine Turner from the Stay Project
Ms. Turner said that Stay is a registered charity and West View is a house of multiple occupancy and the project helps homeless people aged 18 – 25 years.  There has recently been a restructure of West View and staff are not there as often as they used to be.  Ms. Turner said that she is aware that there have been issues in the past but they have procedures to follow and if people cause problems they have to give 28 days’ notice to evict them.  Ms. Turner said that she is hopeful that things have settled down in the last couple of months and she is not aware of any recent issues.  Some evictions were carried out 6 – 8 months ago and it is now a nice quiet house.  
A resident said that her sister lives in close proximity to West View and she is aware that there are no problems at the moment, but said that people that live close do feel vulnerable.  The resident said that as soon as residents settle in then they are moved on and a new group come into the house and the problems start again.

There were no further questions and the Chair thanked Ms. Turner for attending the meeting.

16/2777 To receive an update of the budget proposals 2016/17 from Dave Hanley from Telford & Wrekin Council
Mr. Hanley thanked the council for inviting him to attend the meeting and apologised that Jonathon Rowe was unable to attend because of a family funeral.

Mr. Hanley said that in the last five years TWC have had to make £80 million of savings and the revenue support grant is being reduced so a further £30 million of savings will have to be made.  Mr. Hanley said that we need to work together to lessen the impact.  A list of suggested savings is available on the website, plus a video and residents will be able to make comments as part of the consultation process.   Furthermore a public session will be held at The Place, Oakengates on 19th January. 
Mr. Hanley said that the Council have three options to consider; implementing a 2% precept or increasing the council tax by 1.2% or 1.9%.  Mr. Hanley said that in our area there are no libraries or youth clubs etc. that will be affected but environmental services will be affected with reduced grass cutting.  Mr. Hanley tabled information that showed where cuts will be made.  Chemical use for tackling weeds will be reduced together with grass cutting on large amenity open spaces not directly adjacent to households.  Litter picking frequencies will be reduced from monthly to one in every three months.  Annual flowering schemes including wild flowers will be stopped.  Older play areas will be decommissioned, although that does not affect our area.  Road sweeping frequencies will be reduced from 3 to 1.5 times a year.  TWC will reduce enhanced winter maintenance service and reduce winter maintenance treatment of cold spots, although they will still grit the main roads.  Highways reactive maintenance and response times will be reduced although pot holes will still be repaired in emergency situations.  TWC will invest in LED and adaptive street lighting and Mr. Hanley said there is a 25 year warranty on bulbs.  Mr. Hanley asked if there are any areas where we want to consider less grass cutting.
Cllr. C. F. Smith expressed concern about reducing the annual flower scheme which has national acclaim and benefits wildlife and birds.  Cllr. Smith said that TWC need to consider if it is of benefit to stop this service and asked if it could be reconsidered as at the end of the day the islands may have to be tidied at great cost.

Mr. Hanley said that the difficulty is in choosing between library services etc. or wild flowers and suggested that TWC could work with parishes and maybe businesses could contribute towards planting flowers on road islands.  
A resident said that Gibbons Road where the former Sutherland School was sited has a high volume of traffic because Trench Tots Nursery is still at this site.  There is also water constantly running down this road which is very dangerous if it freezes and the resident said she would hate to think it was not going to get gritted as the school has now gone.  Mr. Hanley said that he has made a note and will request gritting as the nursery is there and he will inform the Clerk if this will be carried out.
A resident said that there are at least 4 drains at Stafford Road that are blocking up with silt as the gutters are not being swept and this is resulting in flooding in this area.  The resident said that if there was a rapid response team that could attend then the flooding would not occur.  Mr. Hanley said that there is a team for emptying gulleys and a rapid response team and he will ask the Inspector to have a look at Stafford Road.

A resident suggested that the Community Offenders Service should be used to cover some of the services that are being cut.  Mr. Hanley said that they do have a programme of work for offenders but pointed out that it would be wrong to expect them to cover all of the services to be cut.  Mr. Hanley said that he will take this back to see if the programme can be reviewed although this is not in his control.

A resident said that she is concerned that less grass cutting could be a potential fire hazard particularly as an open area adjacent to her property does not have the edges cut.  Mr. Hanley made a note and said that any such problem areas can be identified to TWC.
There were no further questions and the Chair thanked Mr. Hanley for attending the meeting.
16/2778 Public Session
a) A resident said that he is concerned about a dormer bungalow that is being built at Rocfield Terrace.  Residents adjacent to the bungalow did not receive notification of any planning application.  The resident contacted TWC and was informed that consultation letters were sent out but Royal Mail did not deliver them.  The resident said the building is an infringement by overlooking their property and they are concerned about the stability of the land and materials used on the retaining wall and also the mining report that said there are workings in the area.  The resident said that he notes that the Parish Council objected to the application on the grounds of land stability and overlooking residents and was concerned our comments were ignored.  The resident said that there was an original application for a shed and now it is a dormer bungalow with a balcony along the back of the building that looks straight into the residents two bedrooms at the back of his house.  The resident said that he has lived in his property for 60 years and thought this building would have generated a response from neighbouring residents and if it didn’t then TWC should have raised it again.  The resident said he is very concerned that the ground stability could become a serious issue.  The resident said that he realises that we cannot do anything to stop the build ourselves but is asking us to represent residents who are concerned about this and said someone should talk to the developer about assuring residents of the lands stability.  

Cllr. Plant said that a long time ago a local builder was told he would not be able to build at this site at the ground is not stable.

Cllr. C.F. Smith said that we objected to this planning application but were over ruled and suggested that we write to the Chief Planning Officer and point out the serious problems of overlooking they have allowed by granting planning permission and the serious stability of the ground particularly when there has been such heavy rain over the last few weeks.  Cllr. Smith also suggested that we ask the Chief Planning Officer to investigate what has happened with this application and inform him that we are mindful to suggest that residents contact the Planning Ombudsman.  Cllr. Stephen Reynolds said that as Borough Ward Councillor he will also raise concerns about this application.  
b) A resident said that the application for housing on the former Sutherland School site will be considered by the TWC Planning Committee tomorrow evening and she will be attending to speak on behalf of Trench Tots Nursery and will request that any further plans are submitted to the Parish Council.

16/2779 The Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 8th December 2015 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
16/2780 The Minutes of the Planning/Working Committee Meeting held on Monday 21st December 2015 were approved by the Full Council.
16/2781 The Minutes of the Finance Committee Meeting held on Tuesday 5th January 2016 and the recommendations made were approved by the Full Council.  The Minutes were signed by the Chair of the Finance Committee
16/2782 Clerk’s Report on action taken since the last meeting.
a) The Clerk informed members that details of double yellow lines for Wade Road are still being prepared for the legal team to seal and may be 3 to 4 months away.

b) Yellow lines re-instated at Church Road that were 6 – 12’ short will be reinstated to 15m when the lining team are out with other restrictions in the area which will probably be when the Wade Road lines are installed.
c) Regarding the car parking at the build out on Church Road opposite Pickering Road, TWC will consider the possibility of parking restrictions and get back to us.
d) The Clerk informed members that British Telecom has reimbursed us three months line rental as compensation for not having a phone line for a month.

16/2783 CORRESPONDENCE
a) Telford & Wrekin Council – Emails from Cllr. Lee Carter and Shaun Davies regarding TWC Budget proposals.  £30 million of service cuts have to be made over the next three years and savings proposals include closing libraries at Dawley, Donnington, Hadley, Madeley, Newport and Stirchley.  No council run youth clubs, community centres, markets and less council run children’s centres.  The Council are consulting on council Tax options and a full list of savings and council tax options can be found at www.telford.gov.uk/budget until 4th February.

b) Katrina Baker – Invitation to the Wrekin Area Committee Meeting on Thursday 14th January at Brookside Community Centre at 7pm.  
c) Katrina Baker – Invitation to the Parish Forum on Thursday 4th February at Randlay Community Centre at 7pm
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED AFTER PUBLICATION OF THE AGENDA
a) Email received from Mr. & Mrs. Carter regarding the building of a dormer bungalow at Rocfield Terrace, Wrockwardine Wood.

b) Invitation to nominate the Chair to attend Buckingham Palace Garden Party on Thursday 19th May 2016.  The nominated person is expected to have made a significant contribution to the local council sector either locally within their community or have represented the interest of the local council sector within Shropshire, Telford & Wrekin at unitary or national level.

TABLED CORRESPONDENCE 
SALC – Information Bulletin 18th December. NHS Future Fit – Update. Christmas Cards from Wrockwardine Wood Infant School, the Mayor of Wellington, Stirchley & Brookside Parish Council and Lucy Allen MP. Clerk & Councils Direct Magazine.

16/2784 PAYMENTS TO BE ISSUED
Each Councillor received a list of the expenditure transactions for January 2016.  RESOLVED – that the expenditure transactions for January 2016 totalling £28,484.16 be approved. (Copy list attached to office Minutes)

16/2785 TO RECEIVE AND APPROVE A STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS FOR DECEMBER
A Statement of Accounts for December was tabled (copy attached to office Minutes). RESOLVED – to approve and accept the Statement of Accounts for December 2015.
16/2786 NEW AUDIT REGIME
A letter was received from the National Association of Local Councils regarding the New Audit Regime.  NALC have set up a company to procure audit services and the letter officially invites us to become an opted in authority to this scheme.  At this stage we do not need to do anything unless we wish to opt out and set up our own independent audit panel and procure relevant services.  To opt out we need to inform NALC in writing by 31st January 2016.  It was RESOLVED not to opt out so that we will be automatically included in the arrangement for the next five years.

16/2787 TO CONSIDER IDEAS AND VENUES FOR THE CHRISTMAS PARTY
Cllr. Shirley Reynolds suggested we enquire at Oakengates Theatre and The Shropshire at Muxton.  It was AGREED to consider this item further at the next Christmas Party Committee Meeting.
16/2788 ANY ITEMS OF INFORMATION OR ITEMS FOR THE NEXT AGENDA

It was noted that the Precept will be considered by the Finance Committee at their next meeting at the end of January and confirmed at the next Full Council Meeting.

16/2789 DATE & VENUE OF THE NEXT MEETING
The next Full Council Meeting will be held on Tuesday 9th February 2016 in the School Hall at 7pm.
The meeting closed at 8.10pm.
Signed…………………………………………………

Date………………………………….
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